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[Dr. McKinley, message, Self-Control] 
…night to encourage us and to instruct us. And I pray, Father, for change 
in our lives as a result of being in this place. That the needs that we 
have might be filled and fulfilled with Your grace, Your mercy and Your 
love. And I just thank You for the joy of this gathering and of this time. 
In Jesus’ name. AMEN 
 
Sure good to see you tonight. I realize that we are in the middle of Spring 
break. In fact, that’s where Rick Briscoe is tonight. He’s ah… taking a few 
days to ah… enjoy the Spring break with a son who’s out of school this 
week. And ah… I’m very grateful to have Bret here leading us. He did a 
wonderful job tonight and ah… this is just a great young man; and then his 
wife Cathy… they’ve been married just a couple of months. And what an 
eventful couple of months together from some physical disease as I told you 
about. He had to have surgery not long ago and then they took the junior 
high mission tour. That’s a great way to start your marriage, you know. And 
all these things.… but it’s just been great and he’s a great young man, and 
I’m so thankful for him. 
 
And then I just have to take a moment and say for all of those of your who 
were here last week, how grateful I am for Jarrett Stephens, our young 
single adult minister who led and preached last week. Didn’t he do a great 
job? [applause] Just a very gifted person on our staff. And Jarrett and 
Debbie his wife ah… their daughter Riley… a wonderful family. And I hope 
you’ll pray for him and for them and for what God is doing in that ministry 
because ah… God has blessed us with Jarrett’s life and leadership and God 
is using him in a great way, as He is so many others on our staff team. But 
very, very thankful for him and his filling in for me last week. 
 
Well, you are well aware that recently the headlines were filled with the 
alarming and the disturbing news… well, let me just read the way they said 
it. “Oops, She Does it Again”. Britney Speers shaved her head. It was a 
rather interesting item and article as it came to the news. Apparently 
somewhere in the course of an evening she decided to go to a shop outside 
of the more traditional upscale hair dressers in Hollywood and took the 
shears in her own hands and decided to shave her head bald. And, of course, 
it set off a whole series of speculation about ah… what was going on in 
Britney Speers life and how out of control was her life. And ah… so great 
was all of the media hype and all of the attention that I even understand 
there was a doll that showed up on eBay. It was a Britney Speers doll, it 
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was bald, she was in a straight jacket, put on the internet… went for ah… 
over $82.00 and it was called the Britney Shears doll. And someone tried, 
of course, to make light of the tragedy and the trouble that was going on 
in her life. In and out of rehab 3 times before she went there to stay 
there, I guess, for these days.  
 
But I heard all of that as you heard all of that… saw all of that, and 
thought what in the world is going on in the life of this young woman? I 
mean, she’s had this incredible ah… career where she’s just soared to the 
heights of the pop charts, made all kinds of money, had all sorts of 
celebrity attention. I mean you just couldn’t ask for more attention… more 
attention than she wanted in life. And yet the reality is… is that her life 
is spiraling out of control. 
 
But as I saw that and as I thought about that and thought about the passage 
we’re going to look at tonight… thought about the fact that we’re living in 
a world today in which so many people are living out of control. People are 
living lives of excess and lives to the extreme. To such degree that ah… 
they really don’t know if or where there is a stopping point.  
 
Now, of course, for some they’re happy to live out of control. There are 
many people in our world today who would simply say that any idea of 
control or restraint is repulsive. In fact, in their mind they relish the 
freedom to live a life without borders, whether it be morally, physically, 
spiritually, financially… They just want to live to the extremes. And 
there’s this philosophy in our world that sort of says what happens here, 
stays here. You know and I know that what happens here doesn’t stay here… 
wherever that may be, because whatever you do and whatever you are follows 
you through life. And it doesn’t take long until we all come to the 
realization that self-indulgence and unrestrained self-expression often 
leads to total self destruction.  
 
And so there’s been a lot of debate about whether or not there is a self-
destruction going on in the life of a pop star like Britney Speers. And 
there are people all around us and maybe even some here tonight who are 
living lives of self destruction and of self release and lack of self 
control. And it’s so important for us to address this issue because it’s so 
much a part of what we see in our culture today and of the life and 
lifestyles that many are living. 
 
And in contrast to what we see in this culture, Peter, one of the followers 
of Jesus Christ, one of the disciples, talks to us about the importance of 
us knowing how to have and how to gain a sense of self-control. And if you 
have a Bible tonight or want to use one of the pew Bibles, I invite you to 
take it and open it with me to 2 Peter chapter 1.  
 
We’ve been involved since the beginning of this year in a series that I’m 
calling THE SEVEN ESSENTIALS. And there are 7 things that are identified by 
the Apostle Peter here in this passage of Scripture that are all important 
for us, speaking to issues of life and to needs that we have in order to 
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enable us to understand God’s perspective and to equip us to live lives 
that will matter. Beginning in 2 Peter chapter 1 and verse 3, Peter writes 
these words: 
 

3) His divine power has granted to us all things that pertain to life and 
godliness through the knowledge of Him who called us to His own glory and 
excellence, 4) by which He has granted to us precious and very great 
promises, so that through them you might be partakers of the divine nature, 
having escaped the corruption that is in the world because of sinful 
desire. 5) And for this very reason make every effort to supplement your 
faith with (number 1) virtue, and virtue with (number 2) knowledge, and 
knowledge (with the third quality… the third essential) self control… 
 
Why do these virtues, why do these characteristics matter? Look down in 
verse 8: 
 
8) For if these qualities are yours and are increasing, they keep you from 
being ineffective and unfruitful in the knowledge of our Lord Jesus Christ. 
 
God want you and God wants me to live an effective and productive life. God 
has a plan for your life. God has a purpose for your life. And God has 
designed priorities and principles by which we are to live. And each of 
these are designed to protect us from the destructive tendencies and 
impulses of this world.  
 
We live in a destructive world, and far from evolving upward, the world is 
devolving and spiraling out of control, and within it so many people who 
ride the highway only live it to come to the big crash. And so therefore, 
it’s important for us to understand that Peter says one of the things that 
is essential in life is living a life of self-control.  
 
Now when Peter talks about each of these items… when he talks about virtue, 
he’s talking about the desire to do what is right. Virtue is that issue of 
character… of integrity. And Peter says that… that to begin adding to your 
faith, there’s a new set of desires and that desire is to live a life that 
is right, that is according to God’s righteous standard.  
 
Then he says, adding to virtue (the desire to do right) there must be 
knowledge (and that is knowing what is right). And we have to grow in 
knowing what is right and what is wrong in the world in which we live. But 
it’s not just enough to have virtue (the desire to do right) and knowledge 
(knowing what is right), there must be self-control and self-control is the 
discipline to do what is right… the discipline to do what is right… the 
will to do what is right.  
 
You see, that’s my problem when I diet. It’s not that I don’t have a desire 
to take care of my body. I think many of us have that desire. We desire to 
do the right thing to be fit, to be healthy. And many if not all of us 
knows some things that we could do that would help us to be healthy, that 
would help us to be trim. But it’s the self-control, isn’t it? It’s when 
you’re sitting there and that hot basket of bread and butter’s on the table 
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and you’re trying to lose weight, and you’re thinking, “One roll won’t hurt 
me, will it?” Now you just said that at lunch, and it’s dinner. But you 
know, you just… justifying, that’s what we do.  
 
Or when you’re standing there at the dessert counter and you’re saying, 
“You know, I’ve just gotta have that chocolate… whatever it is!” Now, of 
course, they’re finding that chocolate’s good for you and my wife and I 
have just embraced a new philosophy: we’re going to eat all of it we can 
while it’s good for us, you know. They’re going to find out something’s bad 
with it before long so… trying to enjoy that. But I say all that to say 
when it comes to dieting physically, it’s not so much that you don’t know 
what you want to achieve, or that you don’t even know what you need to do 
to get there. It’s the will… it’s the doing of it that matters.  
 
And that’s exactly what Peter is talking about here. It’s one thing to have 
faith that understands that God wants a higher standard in my life. It’s 
another thing to even understand what that standard is and what I can do to 
… to get to that standard. But it’s still one more thing… one more step to 
begin to be disciplined, to be shaped, and to ultimately be used… ah… to be 
shaped in a way in which God can use us and work in our lives. 
 
And that’s so important because life without self-control… an undisciplined 
life is powerless, it is helpless and it is reckless. And that’s what we 
see people living and living out in life. Lives that are helpless, and 
lives that are reckless. 
 
Now if we’re going to talk about this concept of self-control and going to 
fully understand it, I want to begin with clarifying the concept itself. In 
fact, that’s the first thing. We’re gonna sorta have a heads and tails 
message tonight. Sorta one side of the coin and the other. And the first 
thing we’re going to look at tonight is what I’m calling clarifying the 
concept of self-control.  
 
And as I say that, I want to say by way of… of introduction and also by way 
of… of ah… of importance, that when we talk about self-control, we’re not 
talking about a life controlled by self…  When I say self-control, I’m not 
talking about a life that is controlled by self. The Bible tells us that 
the self… the self-life is the source of our problem.  
 
If you’ll keep your hand there in 2 Peter, chapter 1 and turn with me over 
to the book of Romans chapter 7, you will see that a life controlled by 
self is actually at the core and at the heart of this problem that we’re 
talking about.  
 
Paul, not Peter, but Paul is writing about his life and he is describing 
the challenge… the conflict that he feels in life. And in Romans chapter 7, 
beginning in verse 14 the Apostle Paul says: 
 

14) For we know that the law is spiritual, but I am of the flesh, sold 
under sin. 15) I do not understand my own actions, for I do not do what I 
want, but I do the very thing I hate. 16) Now if I do what I do not want, I 
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agree with the law that it is good. 17) So now it is no longer I who do it, 
but sin that dwells in me. 18) For I know that nothing good dwells in me 
that is in my flesh, for I have the desire to do what is right, but not the 
ability to carry it out. 
 
You see, I can’t self-determine my life spiritually, even if I know what’s 
right, I cannot self-determine my life to live a life of obedience to God. 
I don’t have the ability to control my flesh, to control myself. And when 
we talk about self-control as it is here in the book of 2 Peter chapter 1, 
it’s not talking about a life that is controlled by self. A self-driven 
life is a self-deluded life.  
 
Someone has said you know what self-delusion is? Self-delusion is pulling 
your stomach in when you stand on the scale. How many have ever done that? 
Huh? You ever done that? You’ve been on the scale and you assume if you 
sort of suck it in a little bit, it’s going to change the way it weighs. 
You see, that’s self delusion.  
 
And that’s how a lot of people try to live the Christian life. They… they 
just try to suck it in and hold it in a little bit. Kinda resist and 
repress their impulses. Well if that’s all Christianity is, is just a… a 
reason to challenge yourself to try to resist your evil impulses, then 
you’re not ever going to be anything but frustrated, because we don’t have 
the power or the ability to change ourselves.  
 
Self-control is not the control of self. Self in and of itself… boy, that’s 
a lot of self! Self in and of itself is the flesh and it is our downfall. 
It is the source of our destruction. And the only hope that we have is that 
we must be delivered from the power of sin and self, and that is the 
strength by which Peter describes back in 2 Peter chapter 1. Look again at 
what he says… 2 Peter chapter 1 and there in verse 3: 
 
3) His divine power has granted to us all things that pertain to life and 
godliness, through the knowledge of Him who has called us to His own glory 
and excellence. 
 
You see, God has given us a new knowledge, a new power source, a new 
potential; and self-control is really not the control of self; it is living 
life in a new sphere, in a new source, in a new power.  
 
And therefore the second observation as we clarify this concept is that 
self-control is the restraining and renewing work of God’s Spirit within 
us. What Peter is talking about is something that is supernatural. 
Something that is spiritual, something that God’s Spirit is doing in you 
and in me when He comes to indwell and to inhabit us. He doesn’t take away 
our ability to sin, but He gives us a new ability… a new potential to live 
a new life in Jesus Christ! And the Christian life is not simply the 
restraint and the repression of the old life; it is the power and the 
potential to live a new life!  
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Back to baptism. “Buried with Christ in baptism unto death… (say the rest 
of it with me), raised to walk in newness of life.” I have now been given 
the power to live the new life, not through baptism, but through the Spirit 
of God that comes to indwell my life.  
 
And that’s what Peter’s talking about here. He’s saying that God is giving 
you a new power and you don’t have to live according to the old corruption 
and the old desires of the flesh, you can live a spirit controlled and a 
spirit driven life.  
 
Go back to Romans one more time… Romans chapter 7. We were just there 
looking in verses 14 through 18. Let’s go down and finish the reading of 
this chapter in verse 24. Romans chapter 7 and verse 24. Paul is describing 
that he’s doing what he doesn’t want to do, and doesn’t do what he wants to 
do, and he’s going around the cycle just telling you the frustration of 
this defeat and… and… and this impulse and expression that goes on in his 
life; and he finally says in verse 24: 
 

24) Wretched man that I am! Who will deliver me from this body of death? 25) 
Thanks be to God—through Jesus Christ our Lord! So then, I myself will 
serve the law of God in my mind, but my flesh I serve the law of sin. 1) 

There is therefore now no condemnation to those who are in Christ Jesus, 
for the law of the Spirit of life has set you free in Christ Jesus from the 
law of sin and death. 3) For God has done what the law, weakened by the 
flesh, could not do. By the sending of His own Son in the likeness of 
sinful flesh for sin: He condemned sin in the flesh, 4)  in order that the 
righteous requirement of the law might be fulfilled in us who walk not 
according to the flesh but according to the (what? Say it.) the Spirit.  
 
And then it says: 
 
5) For those who live according to the flesh set their minds on the things 
of the flesh, but those who live according to the Spirit, set their minds 
of the things of the Spirit. 
 
And then it says: 
 
6) The mind of the flesh is death, but the mind of the Spirit is life and 
peace. 
 
You see, the Spirit of God is the source of life and peace. The Spirit of 
God is the source of strength and of control. And when the Spirit of God 
has my life and your life under control, then we begin to live life to the 
fullest. You see, when we think of self-control we think of being in 
control. But when God speaks of self-control, He’s speaking of being under 
control. It’s not that I need to get in control of my life; I need to get 
my life under the control of the Holy Spirit.  
 
And interestingly enough, this word that is used here that is… that is ah… 
translated self-control is actually a word that relates specifically to 
emotions, attitudes, appetites and sexual impulses. The word specifically 
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relates to emotions, attitudes, appetites and sexual impulses. So self-
control is actually the opposite of self-indulgence and is the result of 
the Spirit’s work in my life. 
 
Now ladies and gentlemen, that is why the whole concept of salvation is 
essential. Religion as you heard our pastor say on Sunday can be spelled 
“DO”… here’s what you’ve gotta “do”. And religion is nothing more than a 
system of dos and don’t that people put on one another to say do this, do 
that, be better, don’t be bad! But what salvation is… Salvation is DONE… it 
is the work of Christ that He has accomplished for us. And salvation is 
when God has accomplished for us the forgiveness of sin and the empowering 
of a new life. 
 
That’s why just getting religion won’t help anybody. You’ve got to have a 
relationship with God through His Son Jesus Christ, because Jesus is the 
Deliverer from sin because He is the one who has been the bearer of our 
sins. And there’s new life in Christ, and there’s new power in Christ, and 
there is change in Jesus Christ!  
 
Christianity is not a code of conduct! It is a new power source! And that’s 
the message that we’ve got to share with this world. People all around us, 
out of control, living in extremes, living in excesses. How can I change my 
life, how can I fix my relationship? How can I be right?  There’s only one 
way… you have to be saved. If you’ve never been saved… delivered from sin, 
you will never have power to live life.  
 
And therefore tonight as I talk to you about self-control and as I speak 
about this concept, I want to be sure that every one of you understands the 
beginning point of true control in life. It’s giving your life to Jesus 
Christ. Confessing Him as your Lord and Savior, turning from your sin, 
turning to Him and letting Him invade your life and change you from the 
inside out. Jesus Christ can and Jesus Christ will do that. So we have 
clarified the concept of self-control.  
 
Now let’s take a second step, moving from the heads to the tails, so to 
speak, flipping the coin, and let’s apply the advantages of self-control. 
What are the advantages of a self-controlled life? What are the results of 
it? How does it express itself?  
 
The word translated “self-control” means to get a grip on your life, to get 
it under control. But there’s also a word that’s used in the old King James 
and… and early English that simply translate this not self-control but 
temperance.  
 
You know what something is when it’s been tempered? To be tempered 
literally means to have the right mix of elements that can withstand stress 
and can withstand change. When you have tempered steel, you have steel that 
is strong on the one hand but pliable on the other. Something that is both 
strong and something that can be flexible. Certainly if you have any sort 
of ah… glassware, and especially if it’s like a coffee pot or something 
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like that, it’s important that the glass is tempered because otherwise if 
you pour hot coffee out and then pour cold water in that thing, it will 
shatter. There has to be a tempering, a balance that keeps it all in check.  
 
And when we are tempered by the Holy Spirit and when we are living a life 
of self-control there is a tempering that goes on in me and in you that is 
given specific expression in life everyday. What is that expression? What 
are the applications of self-control? 
 
Well, first, it tempers my temper. (ha) It tempers my temper. Now let me 
ask you a question. I want you to be honest tonight. Do I have any hotheads 
in the room tonight? Anybody runs… I got a few. Thank you. I appreciate you 
saying… Anybody else? Hotheads? Anybody know a hothead? Don’t look at them; 
just hold your hand up, that’s all I want you to do. Wow! We have all kinds 
of different personalities and dispositions. And some of us are much more 
likely to fly off quickly and others of us who are a little quieter… 
Doesn’t mean that we’re any less intense. Sometimes it’s just passive. Some 
are aggressive, some are passive, but all of us get angry. And the fact of 
the matter is that the only way that we can ever deal with the damaging 
emotion of human anger is that we have to have the tempering work of the 
Holy Spirit. God has to take and shape and change the spirit within so that 
we are ultimately able to be people who are brought into balance and into 
control.  
 
We do live in a world that seems to be out of control with anger. And you 
really have to work to have an emotionally balanced life. I believe it 
really is something that many of us need to pursue… emotional balance and 
emotional well being. I know a lot of people who have vast amounts of 
spiritual knowledge but they don’t have much emotional balance. And 
emotional balance is not something that we achieve by trying to control our 
emotions, but letting our emotions come under the control of the Holy 
Spirit, because it is the Spirit of God that can ultimately bring emotions 
into control. 
 
One psychologist has written, and some mental health experts have said that 
the mental health diseases of the twenty-first century would primarily be 
disorders of impulse control. By this they mean that principle issues will 
revolve around the diminished capacity of people to control their more 
aggressive impulses. We already see the examples of this, such as road 
rage, and others, all an amount of violence perpetrated by one person on 
another. We live in an angry world, we live in a volatile world and things 
that seem to really not… to not really be a big deal can suddenly escalate 
to… to senseless and perilous violence! And certainly it can happen with 
even people who name the name of Christ… in our relationships, in our 
attitudes.  
 
What needs to happen? We need the control of the Holy Spirit, the tempering 
of the temper and the Bible says that God has given us the ability to be 
partakers of the divine nature. But not of any repression of our own, but 
by the work of the Spirit our temper can be tamed. 
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The writer of Proverbs says it this way [Proverbs 16:32]:  
 
It’s better to be patient than powerful; it’s better to have self-control 
than to conquer a city.  
 
So one of the advantages of a self-controlled life, living this essential 
out in your life is that it will temper your temper.  
 
Secondly, it will tame your tongue… it will tame your tongue. The book of 
James tells us that we have tongue trouble. I don’t know if you’ve ever had 
a problem with your tongue getting tangled up, but if you do what I do, and 
you speak enough, I promise you, something’s going out that you never 
intended to say. It gets twisted; it gets distorted. But it’s not just 
those of us who speak publicly; it happens in our speech everyday. Again, 
the book of James, chapter 3 and verse 2. I believe we have this verse. The 
Bible says: 
 

2) For we all stumble in many ways and if any one does not stumble in what 
he says, he’s a perfect man, able also to bridle his whole body. 
 
The Bible tells us that one of the great stumbling blocks of life is the 
tongue. And while I know there’s a lot of debate and a lot of people who 
want to talk about tongues being the evidence of the Holy Spirit… which I 
do not believe, by the way. I believe that the real evidence of the Holy 
Spirit is that the Spirit’s able to bring taming to the one tongue that you 
have, not all the tongues you don’t have! [laughter] It teaches you how to 
use your tongue and to use it wisely. Because the Spirit of God knows that 
the speech is nothing more than the echo of the heart. What we say comes 
out of the heart. And so therefore, the tongue is to be brought under 
control. 
 
The Bible speaks of the tongue as being an instrument that can be used for 
good or for evil. And therefore, it’s important that we understand the use 
of this weapon. Because great injuries rise from casualties of the 
uncontrolled tongue. So one of the advantages of applying self-control in 
life is not only that it tempers my temper, but it tames my tongue and 
brings me to a place where my speech is becoming of the Lordship of the 
Lord Jesus Christ. 
 
There’s a third application that I would point out to you tonight and 
that’s not only tempering my temper and taming my tongue, but transforming 
my thoughts. When my life is under the control of the Spirit and I’m living 
the kind of self-control that Peter’s talking about here, my life is going 
to be effective and productive because ultimately my thought life is being 
directed according to the truth of God’s Word and according to God’s will 
in life.  
 
It is estimated that we think over 10,000 thoughts a day… 10,000 thoughts! 
That’s a lot of thoughts. I get tired just thinking about it. [ha] All 
kinds of thoughts that are coming and going in our mind. But the question 
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is what thoughts are lingering? What thoughts are controlling? What 
thoughts are driving your mind? The Bible tells us that the well being of 
the thought life is essential to the well being of the spiritual life. And 
Satan attacks our thoughts. 
 
In the book of Corinthians… 2 Corinthians 10, Paul said: 
 

3) For though we walk in the flesh, we are not waging war according to the 
flesh, 4) for the weapons of our work there are not of the flesh, but have 
divine power… 
 
There it is again… “divine power”. Remember the divine nature in 2 Peter 1. 
 
… divine power toward the destructive… or the destruction of strongholds. 
5) We destroy arguments and every lofty opinion raised against the 
knowledge of God and take every thought captive to obedience to Christ. 
 
My thoughts… how important it is to have my thought brought under control. 
For so many of us this is where the disturbing reality is in life. Our 
thoughts are just anxious impulses. One scattered thought to another, one 
fear to another, one lust to another.  
 
That’s why the Bible tells us in the book of Philippians that we’re to be 
[Philippians 4:6]:  
 
6) …anxious for nothing but in everything by prayer and supplication to let 
our requests be made known to God, 7) and that the peace of God which 
passes understanding will guard our hearts and minds.  
 

And then it talks to us about our thoughts. 
 
8) Finally, brother, whatever things are true and just and pure and lovely… 
think on these things. 
 
And the Spirit of God is able to bring each and every thought into 
subjection under the Lordship of Jesus Christ. And my thought life benefits 
from control.  
 
I believe that’s something that every one of us needs to pray… “God, I want 
you to… to govern and to control my thoughts.” And when you are having fits 
of anxiety and when you are having panic attacks of fear, and when you are 
battling lust, it’s more than just trying to stop. I believe we need to 
pray. And you need to come right back to this passage and say, “Lord, You 
have said that You would give me the power… You have given me the power for 
everything that pertains to life in godliness. And right now my thoughts 
aren’t godly and right now my thoughts are erratic and Lord, I want You to 
take control of my thoughts.” 
 
Well, there’s a fourth application here to the self-control that we talk 
about tonight and that is not only that it tempers my temper, tames my 
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tongue, transforms my thoughts… it tracks my trade-offs. [You] Say, “What 
does that mean? Traps my trade-offs?”  
 
Well, life is a series of trade-offs. Every day you and I make trade-offs 
in life for our time, for our resources, for our attention and for our 
energies. The real question in life is what kind of a day trader are you… 
What kind of a day trader are you? Where are you trading your energies? 
Where are you trading your resources? Where are you trading your time? 
Because when my life is brought under the control of the Spirit, I am not 
making foolish and fleshly trades with my life. I’m trading my life for 
things that matter. I’m trading my life for things that are eternal. 
 
In a very real sense everything in this world is transient… it’s going 
away, it’s diminishing. The best of everything that the world has to offer 
and to give is fading! And if I’m not careful I will get caught up in 
pursuing the fading and changing things of this world. The Bible says [1 

John 2:16]: 
 
16) All that is in the world is the lust of the flesh, the lust of the eyes 
and the pride of life. 17) And these are passing away, but he who does the 
will of God abides forever. 
 
And therefore what God wants to do in life for you and me is to lead us to 
a place where our daily trades as we track them are all about things that 
matter for eternity. Not just living for here and now, but for then and 
there. And learning what it means to make trades that matter. 
 
One of the things that I appreciate and have learned to embrace in worship 
is not only what we do when we sing, and not only what we do when we pray, 
and not only what we do when we preach, but what we do when we pass the 
offering plate. I believe that when we touch that offering plate every week 
that that is an opportunity to combat and to safeguard against greed in 
life.  
 
It’s easy for me to get caught up in the greed and in the lust of the 
things of this world… things that I have, the things that I don’t have. And 
yet every time I hold a plate or I share in offering, I’m reminded of the 
fact that I want to make trade offs in life that matter. Not in giving to 
the church, because we don’t give to the church, we give to the Lord. God 
uses His church… God blesses His church… God distributes through His 
church, and God is doing great things through the life and the ministry of 
this church, because many people have believed that investments made here 
are trades worth making. 
 
But whether it’s in giving or in serving or in witnessing and sharing your 
faith, taking time to have a conversation with someone… the conversation 
that needs to be had about what they’re living for and what they’re going 
to be dying for. Those are the trade-offs worth making in life. 
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C. S. Lewis said: “All that is not eternal is eternally useless.” And 
Matthew Henry, the Bible commentary… commentator said: “It ought to be your 
business every day to prepare for your final day.”  
 
Be a good day trader. Let the Spirit of God so control your life that the 
trades you make, that the thoughts you think, that the things you say, that 
the temper that is yours is all becoming of a man or a woman who’s living 
out the seven essentials. Why do we do this? Well, let me just remind you 
one more time what Peter said… 2 Peter chapter 1 and verse 8: 
 
8) For if these qualities are yours and are increasing, they keep you from 
being ineffective and unfruitful in the knowledge of our Lord Jesus Christ. 
Amen? 
 
Father, tonight I thank You that You are moving and working in the lives of 
your people. And I pray right now in this place and in this hour tonight 
that there would be people all across this building who in these moments 
would simply say, “Lord, I give you my temper. I pray that You would work 
in my life and in my emotions in such a way that I would not just give 
expression to extremes, but that my life would be controlled and shaped and 
used by Your Spirit.” We all know, Lord, the human emotion can be a very 
wonderful thing to share, to enjoy, to connect with someone else, but we 
also know that it can be very destructive and very depressing [music 
begins.] And I just pray for the tempering work of Your Spirit on our 
tempter tonight.  
 
I pray, Father, that You would move and work and bring control to our 
tongues. That our tongues would speak words of goodness and kindness; that 
our tongues would be used for the praise of God and not the cursing of man. 
Lord, that our tongues would be used to herald the witness of the Gospel to 
people all around. I pray in my own life just for a tongue that will have 
conversation with people about Christ, and that in all the other 
conversations that there would be the conversation of the Christ.  
 
I pray, Father, for our thoughts, that even tonight as we reflect on self-
control that we would have You help us to understand and even begin to 
apply this work of Your Spirit in our lives, that our thoughts might be 
held captive for Christ.  
 
And Lord, I pray that in our daily trade-offs that there would be trades 
worth making, that we will not give life to trivial pursuit but that we 
would be true and devoted followers of Jesus Christ.  
 
Lord, I pray that if there is any man or woman here tonight who has never 
experienced the power of God through salvation, that this moment, this 
hour, this message would be the turning point in life. I pray that there 
would be those who even in this moment hear my voice would say,  
 
‘Dear Lord Jesus, I look to You tonight to be my Savior and my Deliverer. 
Jesus, I know that I’m a sinner. Lord, I want to be saved and I want to be 
changed. I give You my heart. Come into my heart, Lord Jesus. I believe 
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that You came, that You died, that You raised and that in You there is life 
everlasting. Tonight I receive that life and Lord, help me -------[cannot 
determine what is said].’  
 
Father, I thank You that You hear our prayer, that You see our heart and 
that You move by Your Spirit. Help us to live lives that are effective and 
productive for the glory of Christ, in whose name we pray. AMEN 
 
Tonight I just want to say to you that we’ve studied the Word of God, we’ve 
talked about what it is to have a relationship with Christ. And one of the 
things that is in every worship guide is a card… a card that on one side 
says ‘my commitment’ and on the other side says ‘my prayer. The ‘my 
commitment’ side basically says that if you’re here tonight and there’s a 
spiritual decision that you need to make… you maybe just prayed that prayer 
with me to receive Christ tonight… I want to ask you right now to take that 
card and to check on that card: Tonight, I made that decision. Maybe you 
want to have some information how to begin that relationship with Christ or 
how to become involved in the life and ministry of Prestonwood. We 
certainly would be glad to speak to you, to help you… Whatever the 
spiritual decision may be that needs to be made tonight, use that card, 
fill it out. And then when we exit in just a moment, there are boxes at all 
the doorways and you can just simply drop that card there and we’ll respond 
to your response.  
 
Certainly if you have a prayer need tonight, you can fill that in on that 
card as well. And we are grateful for the opportunity that we have to pray. 
You’ll notice that not only that white card is there, but there’s a yellow 
card in every prayer guide tonight representing someone who has a prayer 
need, someone who has asked us to pray for them. And this has been given to 
you as a trust that you would take it, that you would pray and that you 
would trust God to work in their lives.  
 
I just heard about a… an event that occurred at a deacon’s meeting just a 
short time ago. Apparently a group of our deacons were together and talking 
about their ministry. And one of the things our deacons do and they’re so 
faithful to do this… they go into the hospitals every day of every week 
helping to support our ministry staff as we also try to minister to those 
who are sick and in need. And apparently one of our deacons went to the 
hospital on his way to the Connection Service on Wednesday evening. And as 
he went to that hospital he visited 2 people there… shared with them, 
prayed with them, and then he came to this service. At the close of the 
service just like tonight he took his worship guide and he reached in there 
and would you know that the 2 names on the 2 cards that were in his worship 
guide were the 2 people he just visited in the hospital. Is that random or 
is that providence? I believe it’s God’s providence.  
 
And I believe that by the providence of God you’ve been given someone 
tonight to pray for that is a point of ministry, a connectedness, an 
opportunity for you. So I encourage you to pray. 
 



“Self-Control” 

PBC20070307CS 

14 

Thank you for being a part of this service tonight. And don’t forget that 
this weekend we will be here on 3 different occasions… 6:00 o’clock, 9:15 
and 11. The only difference is you need to spring forward one hour. Okay? 
Don’t forget that so that you’ll be here and be on time. Pastor will be 
continuing his series YOU, THE CHRISTIAN. It will be a great time together. 
 
Thank you, again. God bless you tonight. Don’t forget to leave those cards 
as you leave this evening.  


